# Pathogenesis of Chagas disease: time to move on

# Fabiana S. Machado<sup>1,2</sup>, Kevin M. Tyler<sup>3</sup>, Fatima Brant<sup>1</sup>, Lisia Esper<sup>1,2</sup>, Mauro M. Teixeira<sup>1,2</sup>, Herbert B. Tanowitz<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Biochemistry and Immunology, Institute of Biological Sciences, <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Medicine Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Belo Horizonte, Brazil, <sup>3</sup>Biomedical Research Center, Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich, NR4 7TJ, United Kingdom, <sup>4</sup>Departments of Pathology and Medicine, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. Abstract
- 2. Background
  - 2.1. Trypanosoma cruzi-induced myocardial inflammation
- 3. Autoimmunity
  - 3.1. What causes the autoimmunity observed?
  - 3.2. Is the autoimmune response pathogenic?
  - 3.3. Can parasite-directed immune responses elicit protective immunity without pathogenicity?
- 4. Mouse models of immunity
- 5. Toll-like receptors
- 6. Cytokines
- 7. Chemokines
  - 7.1. Interaction between cytokines and chemokines
- 8. Modeling chronic human disease
  - 8.1. Humoral immune response in chagasic patients
  - 8.2. Cellular immune response in chagasic patients
- 9. Acknowledgements
- 10. References

### 1. ABSTRACT

Trypanosoma cruzi is the etiologic agent of Chagas disease. The contributions of parasite and immune system for disease pathogenesis remain unresolved and controversial. The possibility that Chagas disease was an autoimmune progression triggered by T. cruzi infection led some to question the benefit of treating chronically T. cruzi-infected persons with drugs. Furthermore, it provided the rationale for not investing in research aimed at a vaccine which might carry a risk of inducing autoimmunity or exacerbating inflammation. This viewpoint was adopted by cash-strapped health systems in the developing economies where the disease is endemic and has been repeatedly challenged by researchers and clinicians in recent years and there is now a considerable body of evidence and broad consensus that parasite persistence is requisite for pathogenesis and that antiparasitic immunity can be protective against T. cruzi pathogenesis without eliciting autoimmune pathology. Thus, treatment of chronically infected patients is likely to yield positive outcomes and efforts to understand immunity and vaccine development should be recognized as a priority area of research for Chagas disease.

### 2. INTRODUCTION

# 2.1. Trypanosoma cruzi-induced myocardial inflammation

Myocardial destruction, characteristic of the most severe cardiac clinical forms of Chagas disease, is caused by a multi-focal progressive inflammatory reaction (1) that is associated with injury to the vascular endothelium (2-4), vasospasm and a reduction in blood flow (5). The search for what characteristics of the host immune response could explain the establishment of protective or pathological responses has driven research over the years. Since the triggering event causing Chagas disease is the infection with *T. cruzi*, the parasite would be expected to have a major role in the development of pathology. Indeed, peripheral blood cells from individuals with Chagas disease respond in vitro to parasite-derived antigens (6-9). In experimental animals, the parasite can induce many of the pathological and clinical alterations observed in humans. Moreover, a correlation between the presence of parasite antigens and presence of inflammatory infiltrate was found in the heart of individuals with the cardiac form of Chagas disease (10). However, as some people never develop heart disease despite infection (11),

the precise mechanism whereby parasitism causes tissue damage in the chronic phase is still not completely understood (12).

#### 3. AUTOIMMUNITY

#### 3.1. What causes the autoimmunity observed?

Although the pathogenesis of Chagas disease is highly variable, it is dependent on both the genotypes of the host and the infecting parasite strain (13). In general, the onset of chronic chagasic heart disease frequently follows a protracted asymptomatic period, the indeterminate phase. As noted, post *mortem* examination of hearts from patients in the indeterminate phase and the asymptomatic chronic phase often appear to be free of parasites by routine histological examination. The primary histopathological feature of chagasic heart disease is chronic inflammation of the myocardium accompanied by myocytolysis, vasculitis, and fibrosis. A variety of auto-antibodies have been observed in these individuals including antibody to cardiac specific antigens such as cardiac myosin. However, even in asymptomatic infections, high anti-parasite antibody titers are maintained (14). Several mechanisms, which are not mutually exclusive, have been put forward to explain the autoimmunity observed. Most studies have tended to be focussed on bystander activation and molecular mimicry but polyclonal activation, cryptic epitopes and epitope spreading have also been suggested as potential mechanisms (15).

The attraction of bystander activation as a mechanism for generating cardiac specific autoimmune responses is based on the observation there is lysis of the parasite in the myocardium during acute infection releasing antigens. It is easy then to envisage that such release in a cytokine rich environment, activated by the presence of the parasites themselves, would overcome tolerance resulting in a degree of autoimmunity. Nevertheless, the observation of potentially shared epitopes between some of the parasite and cardiac proteins has led to the popular idea of crossreactive proteins to explain the phenomenon. Notably, the B13 epitope of *T. cruzi* has been reported to share peptide sequence with cardiac myosin (12, 16). Since bystander activation seems likely to require live parasites, reports highlighting the ability of killed trypanosome antigens to elicit both cardiac damage (as evidenced by elevated serum cardiac troponin I) and cardiac specific autoimmunity provide support for the mimicry hypothesis (17); particularly as those same lysates have a low toxicity to cultured cardiac myocytes. Interestingly, polyantigenic autoreactivity emerged as a result of epitope spreading in the experimental model employed (17, 18). However the type of immunity elicited by challenge with parasite lysates was distinct from that observed during infection and so it is perhaps most likely that a combination of mechanisms operating during the course of an infection is responsible for the autoimmune reactivity observed.

#### 3.2. Is the autoimmune response pathogenic?

Autoimmune reactivity (such as that observed in Chagas disease) is requisite in the description of an autoimmune disease but it is not sufficient for a disease to

be described as such. Autoimmune reactivity is often detected in otherwise healthy individuals and hence the critical questions which remain are 1) whether the autoantibody and any autoreactive T-cell responses are actually pathogenic and 2) whether any such pathogenic responses can be maintained, or indeed exacerbated, in the absence of infection (as would be the case in an autoimmune disease)?

Here, the answers become far more equivocal. Indeed, although the presence of mononuclear cells in the heart clearly causes damage and correlates with release of auto-antigens and production of auto-antibodies, it is not entirely clear what draws them to the heart and whether they can be retained in the absence of infection. The role of the innate immune system in directing the initial response to parasitemia is beginning to receive attention, with a role for dendritic cells in parasite sensing and setting up of the adaptive response (19). Toll receptor (TLR 2 and TLR9)dependent activation of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-12 and TNF have also been implicated in the successful control of *T. cruz*i infections (20). Toll receptors signalling has also linked to the production of chemoattractants which may initiate immune cell infiltration of the myocardium (20). What has received rather less attention to date is whether the innate immune system is also critical for the advent of the autoimmunity observed.

Recent work has drawn attention to the majority of the immune response being directed against immunodominant epitopes of the trans-sialidase (TS) molecule (21), with the magnitude of the anti-parasite response dwarfing the auto-antibody responses observed and implying that the major part of the immune response arising from infection is appropriate to controlling the infection. This has raised the prospect that variation of these immunodominant epitopes in the TS repertoire of trypanosomes can prevent cross protection between lifecycle stages and has even raised the spectre of antigenic variation (22), a phenomenon much more strongly association with African trypanosomes. Differential expression of TS was associated with difference in thymic lesions in a murine model infected with different strains (23). T cruzi strains that produce and secrete higher amounts of TS and induce 100% mortality in mice, cause thymic involution and thymocyte depletion in infected mice (11).

If the autoimmune response is pathogenic, then reconstitution of naïve mice with immune cells, but not parasites, from infected mice would be evidence of the pathogenic potential of the autoimmune response. Early experiments using adoptive transfer suggested that this could indeed be the case, but these have been criticized (24). Nevertheless, reports of successful adoptive transfer experiments in animal models continue to suggest that the autoimmunity observed may be transferred to naïve recipients in the absence of parasites, leaving the question unresolved (25). Inhibition of G-protein signaling reduces both the ability of the parasite to invade cells and the immune and autoimmune response raised against it. Where cannabinoids were used to achieve this, cardiac

inflammation was dramatically reduced, however parasitemia increased and there was no reduction in mortality gained from this class of drug (26).

# 3.3. Can parasite-directed immune responses elicit protective immunity without pathogenicity?

Some have taken the view that parasites are present in the hearts of all patients with chagasic heart disease and that although not necessarily patent from histological investigation they can be detected by more sensitive techniques such as PCR (24). However, others have countered with evidence that intracellular parasites might perish but that their DNA could persist in cardiac myocytes and perhaps even integrate into the host nuclear DNA allowing chagasic antigens to be expressed by heart cells after the death of all parasites. These suggestions have proven controversial(27).

The immune response generated to *T. cruzi* is largely effective at controlling, but not eliminating the infection which is believed to be life-long unless treated with drugs. Following the acute phase of the disease in which parasite levels are relatively high, an asymptomatic, indeterminate phase is normal in which antibody levels to the parasite remain high but blood and tissue levels of the parasite can diminish to sub-patent levels. In model systems the key components involved in modulating this response are parasite specific antibody, CD4+ and CD8+ T cells (28). Not unexpectedly for an intracellular parasite, biasing of the immune system towards a Th1 type response was protective, whereas Th2 biased responses exacerbated disease.

Patient data indicates that for drug-treated patients anti-parasite antibody titers eventually decline which is indicative of cure (29). Two important recent studies have examined in detail the anti-parasite and autoimmune responses following drug cure in animal models. The study of Hyland et al. (30) demonstrated that the autoimmune response correlated directly with the presence or absence of parasites. Following cure, autoimmunity declines, but following re-infection with a more virulent strain, it is re-established. As noted, Bustamante et al were interested in the persistence of a parasite-directed response mediated by CD8+ T-cells after drug-induced cure (31). In this case the immune memory generated was shown to be protective against subsequent challenge and was more effective in drug cured individuals than in chronically infected. Taken together these two studies strongly suggest that it will be possible to evoke specific long-lasting protective immunity to Chagas disease without necessarily evoking a damaging autoimmune response.

#### 4. MOUSE MODELS OF IMMUNITY

Most information concerning the immunity related to *T. cruzi* infection has been derived from studies using experimental models, in particular the mouse. Several important observations have arisen from studies in mice with respect to the role of immune mediators and cells in the control of acute infection. However, although the

experimental studies model the acute infection well, they have not provided a clear association with what is observed in chronic human chagasic cardiomyopathy. Over the past decade experimental models have been described to study chronic *T. cruzi*—associated cardiomyopathy (see references (32, 33). The study of the chronic phase has additional complexities, and must take into account the interactions of the immune response, the presence of the parasite and host cardiac physiology (11, 34).

#### 5. TOLL-LIKE RECEPTORS

T. cruzi infection is characterized by an acute phase with detection of circulating parasites and an intense inflammatory reaction at the site of parasite penetration. Romaña's sign or "chagoma" is the earliest sign of *T. cruzi* infection in a proportion of naturally infected individuals and is characterized by an intense mononuclear infiltrate at the site of infection (35). The molecular basis of this intense response is well understood but studies suggest that T. cruzi can stimulate the host's cutaneous cells to produce mediators that will trigger a local inflammatory response. The initial recognition of invading pathogens is mediated mainly by the Toll-like receptors (TLRs), family of type I transmembrane receptors that recognize a large variety of exogenous ligands. These germline-encoded receptors are defined by the presence of a Toll/IL-1R domain in their cytoplasmic region, and by leucine-rich repeats in the extracellular domain (36). TLRs are conserved and are found in plants, insects, and mammals. To date, 13 TLRs have been reported in mammals, at least 10 of which are clearly expressed in human cells. TLR signaling via the cytoplasmic Toll/IL-1R domain following the recruitment of cytosolic adaptor molecules, including MyD88, which in turn facilitate the assembly of signaling complexes (37, 38) and induces the NFkB activation, production of proinflammatory cytokines, and up-regulates the expression of co-stimulatory molecules, linking innate to adaptive immune responses (39).

TLRs are expressed differently on diverse cell types and appear to respond to distinct ligands. TLR ligands include a growing list of a pathogen-associated molecular pattern (PAMP) (40), as well as endogenous molecules such as heat shock proteins or products of oxidative stress (41-43). The surface of *T. cruzi* contains large amounts of glycoinositolphospholipids (GIPLs), which occur either as GPI anchors for glycoproteins and polysaccharides, or as free GIPLs that contain the identical core structure of GPI (44, 45). The oligosaccharide sequences and lipid structures of the major GIPLs purified from different T. cruzi strains, shown heterogeneity in the glycan and lipid composition of GIPLs, both between different strains of the parasite, as well as within a single strain (46-48). GPI purified from T. cruzi, trigger proinflammatory cytokine expression in a TLR2-dependent manner (49), and GIPLs engage TLR4dependent signaling pathways (50). Despite its relative importance for GPI-induced responses, T. cruzi-infected TLR2 null mice had no major changes in parasitemia or mortality (51). However, MyD88 null mice were more susceptible to infection with T. cruzi (51). This suggests that other TLR(s) and/or receptor(s) that depend on this

adapter molecule act in concert with TLR2 to activate innate immune responses to T. cruzi infection. In this regard, Oliveira et al (50) reported that TLR4 expression was necessary for the in vivo proinflammatory responses to T. cruzi, as well as for the in vitro activation of NF-κB. TLR4-null mice were defective in their ability to control parasite replication in the early stages of infection, and hence displayed an earlier mortality when compared with C3H/HeN mice (50). More recently, Bafica et al reported that TLR2 and TLR9 cooperated in the control of parasite replication and that TLR9 had a primary role in the MYD88-dependent induction of IL-12/IFN-γ synthesis during T. cruzi infection (52). Taken together, these studies suggest an important role of a cooperative function of multiple TLRs in the mechanisms leading to control of T. *cruzi* infection in the murine host.

While the role of TLR2 in the modulation of cytokines production and parasite replication during T. cruzi infection has been demonstrated, other studies demonstrated that TLR2 functions as the main upstream regulator of hypertrophy triggered in T. cruzi-infected cardiac myocytes. Cardiac myocytes are terminally differentiated cells that participate in monitoring conditions of stress in the heart via intrinsic TLRs (41, 53, 54). In fact, cardiac myocytes express TLR2, -3, -4, and -6 (41) and respond to stress by initiating adaptive strategies, including hypertrophy and inhibition of apoptosis (55-57). Cardiac myocyte hypertrophy involves the reactivation of an embryonic pattern of gene expression and increased expression of contractile proteins, followed by an increase in cell size (55). The biochemical and physiologic changes that accompany a hypertrophic response result in increased myocardial contractility which contributes to the maintenance of cardiac function in the short term. If the hypertrophic state is prolonged, it may lead to apoptosis, fibrosis, and dilated cardiomyopathy and ultimately congestive heart failure (55).

The hypertrophic response in T. cruzi-infected cardiac myocytes is characterized by re-expression of the gene encoding a fetal contractile protein, myosin heavy chain-β; increased expression of β-actin; and increased cell size (58), consistent with a standard definition of hypertrophy (55). Further characterization of this response identified the proinflammatory cytokine, IL-1\u00e3, as an important mediator of T. cruzi-induced cardiac myocyte hypertrophy. This was demonstrated by the addition of a specific cytokine trap to infected cardiac myocyte cultures, which blocked the activity of IL-1\beta and significantly diminished the overall hypertrophic response (58). These studies demonstrated that cardiac myocytes represent an important target of T. cruzi infection where invasion, intracellular replication, and persistence are key factors contributing to the pathogenesis of Chagas disease.

In addition to the innate and adaptive immune responses mounted by the host, physiologic responses intrinsic to cardiac myocytes are likely to influence the progression of disease. IL-1 $\beta$  and TLR2 function as upstream regulators of hypertrophy triggered in isolated cardiac myocytes by *T. cruzi*. These observations suggest

that intrinsic cardiac myocyte TLRs play a role in the rapid response to pathogens and their products and that cardiac myocyte hypertrophy may be an important early consequence of the engagement of this innate system of pathogen recognition in the heart. Thus, in addition to being relevant to the ability of the murine host to deal with *T. cruzi* infection, it appears that TLRs and MyD88 signaling may be relevant for the cardiac remodeling observed in chronic stages of Chagas disease (34)

# 6. CYTOKINES

A protective immune response against T. cruzi infection is characterized by a TH1-type response where the cytokines IFN-γ, TNF-α, and IL-12 contribute to the control of parasite replication and infection (59-62). Early in the course of infection, several T. cruzi-derived molecules, including GPI mucins from trypomastigotes and DNA (63, 64), stimulate the synthesis of IL-12 and TNF- $\alpha$ by macrophages (65). Once secreted in vivo, IL-12 triggers IFN-γ production by NK-cells, which in turn induces more IL-12 production that cycles back to enhance IFN-γ production by NK cells. IFN-γ production is also amplified by IFN-γ-induced production of macrophage TNF-α and IL-1β in a positive feedback loop. More importantly, these cytokines drive the generation of type 1 CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, which produce further IFN-β, a key requirement for inducing and maintaining control of acute infection (59, 66). In mice, the potent microbicidal/microbiostatic activity of IFN-γ appears to be mainly via the upregulation of the expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and production of nitric oxide (NO) by T. cruzi-infected macrophages (61, 67-71). In addition, TNF- $\alpha$  provides a second signal stimulating NO production and anti-T. cruzi activity in IFN-y-activated macrophages, and conversely, TGF-β and IL-10 negatively regulate NO production (72). Since T. cruzi-infected macrophages and cardiac myocytes produce TNF-α, this cytokine appears to mediate its trypanocidal function via an autocrine pathway (73). The down-regulatory cytokines IL-10 and TGF-β are associated with susceptibility to infection (66, 74) by inhibiting IFN-γmediated macrophage activation. Thus, neutralization of endogenous IL-10 leads to an increased T. cruzi-induced IFN-γ production and parasite killing (66, 75). These results suggest that IL-10 may be a potent inhibitor of IFN-v production during infection in mice and that the early resistance to infection is a result of the balance between IFN-γ and IL-10 produced (66). Interestingly, IFN-γ has been demonstrated to be a negative regulator of lymphocyte expansion, preventing uncontrolled lymphoproliferation during the response to infection (76).

A complex program of >1200 genes is induced by IFN in host cells (77), including a new group of IFN-induced genes that belong to a family encoding a series of GTPases (78), described to play a important role in host control of intracellular pathogens (79, 80) and to be expressed by a variety of cell types in response to stimulation by both type I and type II IFNs. So far, six proteins have been described in the mouse, LRG-47, IRG-47, TGTP/Mg21, IIGP, GTPI (79-81) and inducibly

expressed GTPase (IGTP), (77). Recent studies demonstrated that IGTP KO mice were resistant to *T. cruzi* (82). In contrast, LRG-47 KO mice were extremely susceptible to *T. cruzi* infection (83).

LRG-47 is a membrane-associated protein that in resting cells is localized to the Golgi by a C-terminal amphipathic helix (84). During phagocytosis, LRG-47 is recruited to the plasma membrane where it becomes associated with phagocytic cups (84) and in a recent study was demonstrated to play an important role in accelerating phagosome maturation and lysosome-phagosome fusion T. cruzi-infected LRG-47 KO mice exhibited unimpaired proinflammatory responses, and displayed a rebound in parasite growth and all succumbed to the infection. During T. cruzi infection, LRG-47 deficiency induced severe splenic and thymic atrophy, anemia, and thrombocytopenia not observed in their wild type littermates. The studies in vitro demonstrate that IFN-ystimulated LRG-47 null macrophages display defective intracellular killing of amastigotes despite normal expression of TNF $\alpha$  and iNOS and that both iNOS and LRG-47 are required for optimum IFN-y-dependent restriction of parasite growth (86). The results of these studies taken together indicate that IFN-y signaling has pleiotropic effects on immune defense and homeostasis as well as hemopoietic function (87-89). In addition, they suggest that LRG-47 is a critical regulator of this shared pathway, and that the study of LRG-47 function may therefore shed important light on how IFN jointly regulates these diverse immunological and hematological parameters. Furthermore, in humans, the levels of IFN-y were correlated with the severity of cardiac tissue damage (72). In addition, both parasite products and parasite-driven endogenous IFN-y production are the main factors responsible for control of T. cruzi infection. It was recently demonstrated that IL-17, a cytokine produced by TH17 cells, plays critical roles in host defense against *T. cruzi*. Indeed, during this infection in mice, was proposed that IL-17 reduce IL-12 production and decrease the production of TNF-α and IFN-γ regulating parasite-induced myocarditis (90). IL-17A null mice show greater susceptibility to T. cruzi infection (91) and, T. cruzi-infected wild-type mice treated with anti-mouse IL-17 monoclonal antibody, developed a premature mortality, reduction in cardiac parasitism, enhanced production of TNF-α, IFN-γ, chemokine and chemokine receptors and increase inflammatory infiltrates compared with untreated-infectedwild type (90).

#### 7. CHEMOKINES

Chemokines are inflammatory mediators with potent chemoattractant activity both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Based on the position of the first two conserved cysteine residues, chemokines have been grouped into the CXC ( $\alpha$ ), CC ( $\beta$ ), C ( $\gamma$ ), and CX<sub>3</sub>C ( $\delta$ ) subfamilies, that act on G protein–coupled serpentine receptors on target cells (92). Besides playing an important role in leukocyte recruitment and migration, chemokines and their receptors affect T-cell proliferation (93), Th1/Th2 differentiation (94), and resistance to infection (95-97). CCR5 and CXC3 are

important immunological markers of Th1 response, while CCR3 and CCR4 are associated with Th2 response (11). Because of these effects on leukocyte migration and activation, chemokines likely play a role in the pathogenesis of T. cruzi (95). T. cruzi infection or T. cruziderived molecules, including tGPI mucins and DNA (63, 64), stimulate the synthesis of cytokines and chemokines by different cell types. When macrophages important in the host-parasite relationship (98), are infected in culture or stimulated with tGPI mucins they produce and secrete several CC and CXC chemokines (99-101). Cardiac myocytes, an important target of infection, also synthesize large amounts of chemokines when infected with this parasite (97). Interestingly, several of the cytokines that are synthesized during T. cruzi infection, including IFN-y, TNF-α, IL-1β, IL10 and TGF-β, are capable of inducing or regulating the production of chemokines by infected macrophages and cardiac myocytes (73, 97). For example, IFN-γ enhanced the expression of mRNA for CXCL10 and CCL5, which were elicited in response to infection of macrophages or by activation with tGPI mucins (73, 100). It is noteworthy that chemokines, especially CCL2, enhanced the ability of macrophages and cardiac myocytes to kill T. cruzi (97, 99). Indeed, chemokines synthesized during T. cruzi infection in vitro stimulate cardiac myocytes or macrophages in an autocrine manner so that they release NO and kill the parasite in an NO-dependent manner. Overall, these studies show that macrophages and cardiac myocytes can produce and respond to chemokines after infection with this parasite.

Chemokines facilitate the production of TNF-α by infected macrophages and act synergistically with IFN-y to mediate parasite killing (99). One possibility resulting from these in vitro observations is that the chemokines produced after infection of target cells might play a role during the early innate protective response against the parasite and drive the early influx of leukocytes. Since chemokines are effective modulators of dendritic cells and lymphocyte trafficking in vivo, and can modulate the production of cytokines (96); these initial events might influence the ensuing adaptive and more-effective immune response against the invading parasite. When the adaptive immune response occurs, chemokine production may be modulated by IFN-y. Chemokines may then influence Thelper-cell recruitment and local IFN-y production. Together, these events will lead to the production of chemokines in finely regulated way, which is likely to result in defining of the inflammatory infiltrate and the adequacy of the immune response in the hearts of infected individuals (95).

# 7.1. Interaction between cytokines and chemokines

In recent years, the results of many studies are consistent with the notion that cytokines might modulate the production of chemokines *in vivo* during *T. cruzi* infection. In this regard, it was reported that mice infected with the Y strain of *T. cruzi* had a sustained production of IFN-γ-inducible chemokines during the acute and chronic phase of infection. In addition, there was a clear relationship between the migration of leukocyte to the heart and the expression of particular chemokines, including

those induced by IFN- $\gamma$ , for example CXCL10 and CXCL9 (73, 100, 102). IFN- $\gamma$  null mice infected with *T. cruzi* displayed a reduction in inflammatory infiltrates which correlated with the altered expression of chemokines in this tissue (73), confirming the involvement of IFN- $\gamma$  in eliciting favorable environment for leukocyte migration and the myocarditis found in experimental Chagas disease.

In the setting of acute *T. cruzi* infection there was marked expression of chemokines, including CXCL1. CXCL9, CXCL10, CCL2, CCL3, CCL4 and CCL5 in the heart tissue, and that CXCL9, CXCL10, CCL3, CCL4 and CCL5 were co-detected at sites of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cell infiltration (73, 103). The chemokines CXCL9, CXCL10 and CCL5 were produced throughout the course of infection including the chronic phase even when tissue parasitism was scanty (100), and high levels were detected concomitant with an increase in the infiltration of activated CD8<sup>+</sup>T cells. CD8<sup>+</sup>T cells comprise large proportion of inflammatory infiltrate found in the heart of T. cruziinfected mice (103) as well in the heart of chagasic patients. CD8<sup>+</sup>T cells present in the heart tissue obtained from infected mice expressed the chemokine receptor CCR5 (103-105), which we believe contributes to myocardial damage in T. cruzi-infected individuals (10, 98, 106).

Chemokines are important in cell recruitment, including CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. Therefore, blockade of chemokine receptors might represent a target for drug treatment of the inflammation. In this regard, Machado et al (103) and others (104, 105) demonstrated an important role for CCR5-acting chemokines in the control of leukocyte migration and parasite replication during the acute phase of experimental infection. T. cruzi-infected mice lacking CCR5, which recognizes CCL3, CCL4 and CCL5, results in an increase in both parasitemia and parasitic burden in the heart which correlates with a paucity of infiltration of Tcells (103, 104). Treatment with Met-RANTES, a selective CCR1 and CCR5 antagonist, was reported to improve survival, decrease heart inflammation and reduce cardiac deposition of an extracellular matrix component involved in fibrosis, without enhancement of parasitemia and myocardial parasitism in T. cruzi-infected mice (105). Late pharmacological blockade of CCR1 and CCR5 ameliorated the pathology and lethality and absence of CCR5 was associated with loss of the ability to mount an inflammatory response and an inability to control the infection. It is unclear whether the differences in these studies rely on the relevance of CCR1 for infection outcome or the degree of receptor coverage achieved by treatment with the antagonist in comparison to the absence in CCR5-deficient mice. Other studies employing neutralizing antibodies in mice demonstrated the critical importance of CXCL9 and CXCL10 chemokines during T. cruzi infection. Mice treated with neutralizing antibodies specific for CXCL9 and CXCL10 resulted in increased parasitemia, indicating that these chemokines also play an important role in generating a protective immune response (107). However, blocking these chemokines does not ultimately alter the severity of chronic cardiomyopathy as characterized by both the parasitic burden and chronic inflammation in the heart. The functional roles of particular chemokines and other chemokine receptors in host resistance to infection and in the pathogenesis of Chagas disease remain to be investigated in mouse model.

The T. cruzi-infected rats have also been used to model the human disease. The rat appears to clear the infection more effectively and develop a more silent disease, mimicking the indeterminate form of T. cruzi infection observed in humans (108, 109). Recently, employing the rat model, it was demonstrated that neutralization of CCL4, a CCR5 ligand, using a DNA vaccine encoding CCL4 was deleterious to the T. cruziinfected host, evidenced by the increase in myocardial inflammation and higher collagen deposition (110). In contrast to the results found in T. cruzi-infected CCR5 deficient mouse, CCL4 in the rat model appeared not to be important in the control of acute infection. This suggests that CCL4 plays a role in preventing excessive inflammation and pathology rather than in controlling parasite replication. It also underscores the fact that there may be varying results with different animal species and parasite strains. It is likely that in the absence of CCL4, other chemokines, such as CCL3 and CCL5, would still be available for activating the CCR5 receptor, which is essential for leukocyte influx during T. cruzi infection (103). Indeed, Petray et al (111) demonstrated an increase in inflammatory lesions in mice treated with anti-CCL3, and there was also an increasing trend in the number of amastigote nests in the myocardium of treated mice compared with controls. Further studies evaluating the apparent discrepant role of CCL4 in rat versus CCR5 in mice are necessary to resolve these issues. A recent study has shown that combined blocked of CCL3 and CCL5 was associated with greater parasitemia in the rat (Roffe et al., 2010). The loss of control of T. cruzi infection in CCR5 deficient mice or in mice treated with neutralization CCL3 antibody are consistent with the studies that recognize that chemokines exert antimicrobial effects against various types of pathogens, including parasites (112). noteworthy that chemokines, including CCL2, CCL3, CCL4 and CCL5 in vitro stimulate cardiac myocytes and macrophages to release NO, which result in the killing of T. cruzi. These observations taken together with the fact of these chemokines are produced in vivo during T. cruzi infection (100, 107) suggest that, by controlling T. cruzi replication, chemokines may play a role in resistance to this parasitic infection. Moreover, the CCL2 receptor CCR2 also is expressed in the heart after infection with *T. cruzi*. This suggests that in addition to CCR5, CCR2 plays a role in the chemokine-chemokine receptor signaling axis, thereby promoting host defense. A possibility that arises from these studies is that the chemokines produced after infection of target cells might play a role during the early innate protective response against this parasite and also drive the early influx of leukocytes.

These experimental studies demonstrate that several *T. cruzi* antigens and/or DNA interact with and participate in the modulation of chemokine production during infection. The functional roles of particular chemokines and chemokine receptors in host resistance to

infection and in the pathogenesis of Chagas disease remain largely unclear. The chemokine-cytokine interaction is currently being examined in several laboratories.

#### 8. MODELING CHRONIC HUMAN DISEASE

Chagas disease is a lifelong infection in humans and is manifested many years, often decades, after the initial infection. Moreover, inflammation disproportional to parasite load characterizes chronic myocardial lesions in chagasic individuals. The chronicity of lesions, the low levels of tissue parasitism and cardiac dilatation and conduction defects are important aspects of the human disease that are difficult to consistently model in experimental animals. The human cardiomyopathy is characterized by inflammatory infiltrates that are composed of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and macrophages, with CD8<sup>+</sup> Tcells being the predominant cell type (10, 98, 103, 106). Whereas experimental studies display infiltration of T cells and macrophages into the heart during acute infection is essential for controlling parasite replication (113, 114), the persistent inflammation in the heart in pathological changes characteristic of Chagas disease often resulting in cardiac remodeling. It has been reported that various inflammatory cytokines including IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-4 and TNF- $\alpha$  are associated with inflammation and disease progression (61, 62, 73, 115, 116). These studies have been carried out in murine models of acute T. cruzi infection. To address the lack of association between acute experimental models of T. cruzi infection and the chronic human disease several studies have attempted to model the chronic infection in experimental animals. Recently, it was demonstrated that TNF blockade with Etanercept (human TNF- receptor 2) during the chronic phase of T. cruzi infection did not increase cardiac parasitism or levels of expression of cardiac hypertrophy-related genes (ANP and A20) in a Syrian hamster model of chronic chagasic cardiomyopathy. However, after 2 months of Etanercept treatment during chronic infection there was a worsening of the cardiomyopathy. These results suggest that absence of TNF signaling may be necessary to compensate for the function of the failing chagasic heart. Further studies are necessary to point the precise TNF-triggered pathway in the heart of these patients (117).

Several studies have examined the role of certain chemokines such as CCL3, CCL4 and CCL5, in models of chronic T. cruzi infection. Using magnetic resonance imaging and centerline analysis to track changes in heart contractility. we demonstrated that C57BL/6×129sv mice had segmental wall motion abnormalities in regions of the heart similar to those observed in affected humans. Dyskinesis was not observed in infected mice lacking the chemokine CCL3 (32). These studies highlight the usefulness of the method for monitoring regional left ventricular wall motion in mice and the important role of CCL3 in mediating cardiac remodeling after *T. cruzi* infection.

The role of chemokines in mediating cardiac remodeling in the setting of *T. cruzi* infection was underscored by studies evaluating Met-RANTES, a

selective CCR1 and CCR5 antagonist in T. cruzi infection (105). Met-RANTES treatment did not interfere with parasitism but significantly decreased the numbers of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells, CCR5+, and interleukin-4+ cells invading the heart, paralleling the diminished deposition of fibronectin. Moreover, Met-RANTES treatment resulted in increased survival of infected animals, compared with saline treatment. These studies suggest that CC chemokine receptors may be a therapeutic target in this infection. A cautionary note, however, was raised by studies evaluating the role of CCL4 in T. cruzi-infected rats. In the latter animals, blockade of CCL4 function with a DNA vaccine was associated with an exacerbation of myocardial inflammation and fibrosis, although alterations in parasitemia and myocardial parasitism were not observed. These data suggest that CCL4/MIP-1β plays a role in preventing excessive inflammation and pathology rather than in controlling parasite replication (110). Further studies in chronic models of *T. cruzi* infection are clearly needed to understand in detail the role of chemokines in mediating cardiac remodeling and dysfunction.

A model of chronic infection was also used recently to evaluate the effects of the infection on myocardial β-adrenergic and muscarinic receptors and the relation of these receptors with cardiopulmonary dysfunction. The study demonstrated that chronic T. cruzi infection caused alterations in cardiac receptor density and fibrosis which could be associated with cardiac conduction abnormalities, diastolic dysfunction and lower exercise capacity (118). It was also demonstrated that treatment with benznidazole in the chronic phase of infection prevented the development of severe chronic cardiomyopathy, despite the lack of complete eradication of the parasite (119). These studies are consistent with the role of autonomic dysfunction in the pathogenesis of Chagas disease. Moreover, they suggest that even treatment in the chronic phase may be associated with amelioration of disease progression, even in the absence of complete eradication of the parasite. It is without doubt that these models of chronic infection will open important doors for the further understanding of the pathogenesis of Chagas disease.

# 8.1. Humoral immune response in chagasic patients

Anti-T. cruzi antibodies are found in the sera of infected individuals and form the basis of the serological tests that are used for the diagnosis of Chagas disease (120). Because the presence of parasite-specific antibodies has always been associated with infection, several studies were performed to determine the role of these molecules in the dynamics of the disease. Antibodies that react with galactose epitopes were found in the sera of chronic chagasic patients (121) and shown to mediate the lysis of trypomastigotes, hence the name 'lytic antibodies' (LA) first given to murine counterparts (122), suggesting a protective role for these antibodies. In addition to this putative protective role, levels of LA are higher in the sera of indeterminate patients (123) and shown to be a good predictive factor for parasitological cure of Chagas disease as treated patients that displayed negative hemocultures for over a period of ten years did not have any circulating LA, despite occasionally positive conventional serology (124).

Further studies are required to confirm the relevance of LA for the pathogenesis of Chagas disease and their usefulness as correlates of disease severity and response to treatment. Several studies have also shown that sera from chagasic patients are able to react with certain epitopes in the host (125, 126), including epitopes present on beta adrenergic receptors (127), suggesting a role for these molecules in mediating heart dysfunction (reviewed by (12, 128). Other studies have found that the levels of antibodies against adrenergic and cholinergic receptors correlate with parameters of autonomic function but not with the severity of Chagas heart disease (129). Recently, it has been demonstrated that these antibodies are also associated with other dilated cardiomyopathies (130, 131). Thus, despite their putative role in facilitating progression of heart disease, anti-adrenergic and cholinergic antibodies do not appear important in pathogenesis of chronic disease.

The involvement of antibodies as mediators of cellular reactivity in human Chagas disease was suggested by the demonstration that idiotypic anti-epimastigote antibodies (Id) isolated from the sera of chagasic patients were able to elicit cellular proliferation in vitro (8). Id isolated from cardiac patients as opposed to indeterminate chagasic patients displayed stronger stimulatory capacity and did not require processing (106). Interestingly, recent studies demonstrated that CD5+ B cells were particularly stimulated by these Ids (9). These studies suggest that Id could be involved in the immunopathology of Chagas disease, representing a constant self-stimulatory element able to elicit cellular responses.

# 8.2. Cellular immune response in chagasic patients

T-cells comprise the great majority of the cells in the inflammatory infiltrate in the myocardium of cardiac chagasic patients (10, 106) and an extensive number of studies have demonstrated their ability to react to parasite (6, 7) and host antigens (8, 9) related to Chagas disease. As discussed above T cells and T cell-derived products, especially IFN-y, play a critical role in the ability of the murine host to deal with the infection. It is believed that Tcells are major regulators of the immune reactivity in the disease and is important in perpetuating the inflammatory response in the myocardium. A plethora of studies have attempted to characterize phenotypically and functionally T-cells from chagasic patients and to understand their role in the establishment of pathological or protective responses (reviewed by (132). Overall the available clinical studies show that chagasic individuals: (i) have T-cells that are activated (133), (ii) display a high frequency of circulating CD4+ and CD8+ T cells lacking the CD28 molecule on their surface (134). Activated T-cells, particularly the CD8+ T cell sub-population, were also found in the inflammatory infiltrate of cardiac lesions (10, 106) and (iii) possess a T cell repertoire with preferential expression of V-beta 5 by CD4+ T cells (135). However, in situ analysis failed to demonstrate a biased T-cell V-beta repertoire, whereas a V-alpha bias was observed (136). It is of note that none of the latter studies describe quantitative differences in terms of cellular reactivity when comparing chagasic patients with and without cardiomyopathy.

Several studies have evaluated qualitative phenotypic differences between the responding cell populations in indeterminate and cardiac chagasic patients. The major drawback of these studies is that they evaluate patients in whom the disease was already established. Thus, any conclusions obtained from such studies are limited because it is difficult to separate the effects of the immune system on the development of disease versus the effect of ongoing disease. For example, it has been shown that chagasic patients with heart disease have greater levels of TNF- $\alpha$  in the circulation that those with the indeterminate form (137, 138). However, the levels of TNF- $\alpha$  associated with the degree of heart failure and brain natriuretic peptides (137). The expression of the chemokine receptors CCR5 and CXCR4 on leukocytes of patients with chronic chagasic cardiomyopathy correlates with the degree of cardiac function, such that those with reduced cardiac function display a reduction in the expression of either receptor (139). Therefore, it appears myocardial dysfunction rather than Chagas disease per se may account significantly for the changes in immunological parameters.

T regulatory cells (Treg) have recently emerged as a critical factor in the modulation of various immune responses. Presence of Treg in an inflammatory site is generally regard as contributing to pathogen persistence, because it maintains an attenuated immune response against infectious agents (140). The role of Treg in the infection by T. cruzi is controversial (141). There are studies demonstrating a higher frequency of circulating Tregs, with the majority of CD4+CD25+ cells expressing FoxP3, in patients with the indeterminate form in relation to the cardiac form of the disease (142). The increase frequency of Treg cells were also found during the acute phase of the experimental infection in mice (141). Sales el al (143) demonstrated that depletion of Treg cells, using anti-CD25 antibodies, does not confer resistance to infection in mice. In addition, the data demonstrate that during acute T. cruzi infection there is migration of Treg cells to the heart of infected mice and, the treatment with anti-CD25 resulted in increased mortality (144). The conflicting results may be due to experimental protocols, distinct strains of mice and/or differences in the parasite strains employed (144). In summary, Treg cells may play an important role during T. cruzi infection participating in the immunological balance during this infection. More studies are necessary to elucidate the precise roles of Treg cells during *T. cruzi* infection.

Despite these potential confounding variables, the available data from clinical studies have provided important clues as to the mechanisms associated with *T. cruzi*-infected patients. Overall, it appears that a lower production of IFN-γ by parasite antigen-stimulated lymphocytes is observed in patients with the indeterminate form of the disease (145, 146). Conversely, T-cells and monocytes from indeterminate chagasic patients produce more IL-10 than monocytes than those with cardiac disease (145, 147). Thus, in agreement with the studies in mice, a balance between IFN-γ and IL-10 may determine the fate of human infection. In the experimental acute infection, IFN-γ is important for the control of infection, an effect

modulated by IL-10. In humans, levels of IFN-γ were higher in cured former chagasic individuals than in those submitted to therapy but not cured, suggesting a role for IFN-γ in the control of the infection (148). In the chronic human disease, however, persistent production of IFN-γ and diminished regulation of by IL-10 appears to be associated with progression to fibrosis of the heart and remodeling. Other studies have suggested that CCR5 positive T-cells are the major producers of IFN-γ in *T. cruzi*-infected patients with cardiac disease (149). The latter findings are consistent with the ability of the blockade of CCR1/CCR5 receptors to ameliorate pathology in *T. cruzi*-infected mice (105).

#### 9. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Kevin Bonney for critical reading. Supported in part by NIH grant AI-076248 (HBT), Wellcome Trust project grant 081059/Z/06/Z (KMT) and CNPq and FAPEMIG (FSM, MMT).

#### 10. REFERENCES

- 1. S. A. Morris, H. B. Tanowitz, M. Wittner and J. P. Bilezikian: Pathophysiological insights into the cardiomyopathy of Chagas' disease. *Circulation*, 82(6), 1900-9 (1990)
- 2. H. Huang, T. M. Calderon, J. W. Berman, V. L. Braunstein, L. M. Weiss, M. Wittner and H. B. Tanowitz: Infection of endothelial cells with Trypanosoma cruzi activates NF-kappaB and induces vascular adhesion molecule expression. *Infect Immun*, 67(10), 5434-40 (1999)
- 3. S. Mukherjee, H. Huang, S. B. Petkova, C. Albanese, R. G. Pestell, V. L. Braunstein, G. J. Christ, M. Wittner, M. P. Lisanti, J. W. Berman, L. M. Weiss and H. B. Tanowitz: Trypanosoma cruzi infection activates extracellular signal-regulated kinase in cultured endothelial and smooth muscle cells. *Infect Immun*, 72(9), 5274-82 (2004)
- 4. H. B. Tanowitz, J. P. Gumprecht, D. Spurr, T. M. Calderon, M. C. Ventura, C. Raventos-Suarez, S. Kellie, S. M. Factor, V. B. Hatcher, M. Wittner and *et al.*: Cytokine gene expression of endothelial cells infected with Trypanosoma cruzi. *J Infect Dis*, 166(3), 598-603 (1992)
- 5. H. B. Tanowitz, D. K. Kaul, B. Chen, S. A. Morris, S. M. Factor, L. M. Weiss and M. Wittner: Compromised microcirculation in acute murine Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Parasitol*, 82(1), 124-30 (1996)
- 6. W. Mosca, J. Plaja, R. Hubsch and R. Cedillos: Longitudinal study of immune response in human Chagas' disease. *J Clin Microbiol*, 22(3), 438-41 (1985)
- 7. M. J. Morato, Z. Brener, J. R. Cancado, R. M. Nunes, E. Chiari and G. Gazzinelli: Cellular immune responses of chagasic patients to antigens derived from different Trypanosoma cruzi strains and clones. *Am J Trop Med Hyg*, 35(3), 505-11 (1986)

- 8. R. T. Gazzinelli, G. Gazzinelli, J. R. Cancado, J. E. Cardoso, Z. Brener and D. G. Colley: Two modes of idiotypic stimulation of T lymphocytes from patients with Chagas' disease: correlations with clinical forms of infection. *Res Immunol*, 141(8), 757-70 (1990)
- 9. W. O. Dutra, D. G. Colley, J. C. Pinto-Dias, G. Gazzinelli, Z. Brener, M. E. Pereira, R. L. Coffman, R. Correa-Oliveira and J. F. Carvalho-Parra: Self and nonself stimulatory molecules induce preferential expansion of CD5+ B cells or activated T cells of chagasic patients, respectively. *Scand J Immunol*, 51(1), 91-7 (2000)
- 10. M. D. Higuchi, M. M. Ries, V. D. Aiello, L. A. Benvenuti, P. S. Gutierrez, G. Bellotti and F. Pileggi: Association of an increase in CD8+ T cells with the presence of Trypanosoma cruzi antigens in chronic, human, chagasic myocarditis. *Am J Trop Med Hyg*, 56(5), 485-9 (1997)
- 11. F. R. Gutierrez, P. M. Guedes, R. T. Gazzinelli and J. S. Silva: The role of parasite persistence in pathogenesis of Chagas heart disease. *Parasite Immunol*, 31(11), 673-85 (2009)
- 12. J. A. Marin-Neto, E. Cunha-Neto, B. C. Maciel and M. V. Simoes: Pathogenesis of chronic Chagas heart disease. *Circulation*, 115(9), 1109-23 (2007)
- 13. D. A. Campbell, S. J. Westenberger and N. R. Sturm: The determinants of Chagas disease: connecting parasite and host genetics. *Curr Mol Med*, 4(6), 549-62 (2004)
- 14. F. Kierszenbaum: Chagas' disease and the autoimmunity hypothesis. *Clin Microbiol Rev*, 12(2), 210-23 (1999)
- 15. J. S. Leon and D. M. Engman: The significance of autoimmunity in the pathogenesis of Chagas heart disease. *Front Biosci*, 8, e315-22 (2003)
- 16. E. Cunha-Neto, M. Duranti, A. Gruber, B. Zingales, I. De Messias, N. Stolf, G. Bellotti, M. E. Patarroyo, F. Pilleggi and J. Kalil: Autoimmunity in Chagas disease cardiopathy: biological relevance of a cardiac myosin-specific epitope crossreactive to an immunodominant Trypanosoma cruzi antigen. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 92(8), 3541-5 (1995)
- 17. J. S. Leon, M. D. Daniels, K. M. Toriello, K. Wang and D. M. Engman: A cardiac myosin-specific autoimmune response is induced by immunization with Trypanosoma cruzi proteins. *Infect Immun*, 72(6), 3410-7 (2004)
- 18. K. M. Bonney, J. M. Taylor, M. D. Daniels, C. L. Epting and D. M. Engman: Heat-killed Trypanosoma cruzi induces acute cardiac damage and polyantigenic autoimmunity. *PLoS One*, 6(1), e14571 (2011)
- 19. S. V. Monteiro AC, Morrot A, Barros de Arruda L, Nagajyothi F, Granato A, Pesquero JB, Müller-Esterl W, Tanowitz HB, Scharfstein J: Bradykinin B2 Receptors of

- Dendritic Cells, Acting as Sensors of Kinins Proteolytically Released by Trypanosoma cruzi, Are Critical for the Development of Protective Type-1 Responses *PLOS Pathogens*, 3(11), 1730-1744 (2007)
- 20. R. L. Tarleton: Immune system recognition of Trypanosoma cruzi. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 19(4), 430-4 (2007)
- 21. D. L. Martin, D. B. Weatherly, S. A. Laucella, M. A. Cabinian, M. T. Crim, S. Sullivan, M. Heiges, S. H. Craven, C. S. Rosenberg, M. H. Collins, A. Sette, M. Postan and R. L. Tarleton: CD8+ T-Cell responses to Trypanosoma cruzi are highly focused on strain-variant trans-sialidase epitopes. *PLoS Pathog*, 2(8), e77 (2006)
- 22. F. J. Azuaje, J. L. Ramirez and J. F. Da Silveira: In silico, biologically-inspired modelling of genomic variation generation in surface proteins of Trypanosoma cruzi. *Kinetoplastid Biol Dis*, 6, 6 (2007)
- 23. F. X. Lescure, G. Le Loup, H. Freilij, M. Develoux, L. Paris, L. Brutus and G. Pialoux: Chagas disease: changes in knowledge and management. *Lancet Infect Dis*, 10(8), 556-70 (2010)
- 24. R. L. Tarleton, L. Zhang and M. O. Downs: "Autoimmune rejection" of neonatal heart transplants in experimental Chagas disease is a parasite-specific response to infected host tissue. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94(8), 3932-7 (1997)
- 25. N. Girones, E. Carrasco-Marin, H. Cuervo, N. A. Guerrero, C. Sanoja, S. John, R. Flores-Herraez, L. Fernandez-Prieto, I. Chico-Calero, H. Salgado, J. Carrion and M. Fresno: Role of Trypanosoma cruzi autoreactive T cells in the generation of cardiac pathology. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 1107, 434-44 (2007)
- 26. J. L. Croxford, K. Wang, S. D. Miller, D. M. Engman and K. M. Tyler: Effects of cannabinoid treatment on Chagas disease pathogenesis: balancing inhibition of parasite invasion and immunosuppression. *Cell Microbiol*, 7(11), 1592-602 (2005)
- 27. N. Nitz, C. Gomes, A. de Cassia Rosa, M. R. D'Souza-Ault, F. Moreno, L. Lauria-Pires, R. J. Nascimento and A. R. Teixeira: Heritable integration of kDNA minicircle sequences from Trypanosoma cruzi into the avian genome: insights into human Chagas disease. *Cell*, 118(2), 175-86 (2004)
- 28. D. L. Martin and R. L. Tarleton: Antigen-specific T cells maintain an effector memory phenotype during persistent Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Immunol*, 174(3), 1594-601 (2005)
- 29. A. Rassi and A. O. Luquetti: Specific treatment for Trypansoma cruzi infection (Chagas Disease). In American Trypanosomiasis. World Class Parasites. Eds: KM Tyler, MA Miles, Kluwer Academic Publishers Boston, Massachusettes (2003)
- 30. K. V. Hyland, J. S. Leon, M. D. Daniels, N. Giafis, L. M. Woods, T. J. Bahk, K. Wang and D. M. Engman:

- Modulation of autoimmunity by treatment of an infectious disease. *Infect Immun*, 75(7), 3641-50 (2007)
- 31. J. M. Bustamante, L. M. Bixby and R. L. Tarleton: Drug-induced cure drives conversion to a stable and protective CD8+ T central memory response in chronic Chagas disease. *Nat Med*, 14(5), 542-50 (2008)
- 32. J. L. Durand, B. Tang, D. E. Gutstein, S. Petkova, M. M. Teixeira, H. B. Tanowitz and L. A. Jelicks: Dyskinesis in Chagasic myocardium: centerline analysis of wall motion using cardiac-gated magnetic resonance images of mice. *Magn Reson Imaging*, 24(8), 1051-7 (2006)
- 33. M. B. Soares, R. S. Lima, L. L. Rocha, C. M. Takyia, L. Pontes-de-Carvalho, A. C. de Carvalho and R. Ribeiro-dos-Santos: Transplanted bone marrow cells repair heart tissue and reduce myocarditis in chronic chagasic mice. *Am J Pathol*, 164(2), 441-7 (2004)
- 34. C. Junqueira, B. Caetano, D. C. Bartholomeu, M. B. Melo, C. Ropert, M. M. Rodrigues and R. T. Gazzinelli: The endless race between Trypanosoma cruzi and host immunity: lessons for and beyond Chagas disease. *Expert Rev Mol Med*, 12, e29 (2010)
- 35. J. C. Dias: [Cecilio Romana, Romana's sign and Chagas' disease]. Rev Soc Bras Med Trop, 30(5), 407-13 (1997)
- 36. K. Takeda, T. Kaisho and S. Akira: Toll-like receptors. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 21, 335-76 (2003)
- 37. S. Akira and K. Takeda: Functions of toll-like receptors: lessons from KO mice. *C R Biol*, 327(6), 581-9 (2004)
- 38. R. Medzhitov, P. Preston-Hurlburt, E. Kopp, A. Stadlen, C. Chen, S. Ghosh and C. A. Janeway, Jr.: MyD88 is an adaptor protein in the hToll/IL-1 receptor family signaling pathways. *Mol Cell*, 2(2), 253-8 (1998)
- 39. G. M. Barton and R. Medzhitov: Control of adaptive immune responses by Toll-like receptors. *Curr Opin Immunol*, 14(3), 380-3 (2002)
- 40. H. Hemmi, O. Takeuchi, T. Kawai, T. Kaisho, S. Sato, H. Sanjo, M. Matsumoto, K. Hoshino, H. Wagner, K. Takeda and S. Akira: A Toll-like receptor recognizes bacterial DNA. *Nature*, 408(6813), 740-5 (2000)
- 41. S. Frantz, R. A. Kelly and T. Bourcier: Role of TLR-2 in the activation of nuclear factor kappaB by oxidative stress in cardiac myocytes. *J Biol Chem*, 276(7), 5197-203 (2001)
- 42. R. W. Hoffman, T. Gazitt, M. F. Foecking, R. A. Ortmann, M. Misfeldt, R. Jorgenson, S. L. Young and E. L. Greidinger: U1 RNA induces innate immunity signaling. *Arthritis Rheum*, 50(9), 2891-6 (2004)
- 43. K. Ohashi, V. Burkart, S. Flohe and H. Kolb: Cutting edge: heat shock protein 60 is a putative endogenous ligand of the toll-like receptor-4 complex. *J Immunol*, 164(2), 558-61 (2000)

- 44. M. J. McConville and M. A. Ferguson: The structure, biosynthesis and function of glycosylated phosphatidylinositols in the parasitic protozoa and higher eukaryotes. *Biochem J*, 294 ( Pt 2), 305-24 (1993)
- 45. H. Kayama and K. Takeda: The innate immune response to Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Microbes Infect*, 12(7), 511-7 (2010)
- 46. J. C. Carreira, C. Jones, R. Wait, J. O. Previato and L. Mendonca-Previato: Structural variation in the glycoinositolphospholipids of different strains of Trypanosoma cruzi. Glycoconj J, 13(6), 955-66 (1996)
- 47. J. O. Previato, P. A. Gorin, M. Mazurek, M. T. Xavier, B. Fournet, J. M. Wieruszesk and L. Mendonca-Previato: Primary structure of the oligosaccharide chain of lipopeptidophosphoglycan of epimastigote forms of Trypanosoma cruzi. J Biol Chem, 265(5), 2518-26 (1990)
- 48. J. O. Previato, R. Wait, C. Jones, G. A. DosReis, A. R. Todeschini, N. Heise and L. M. Previato: Glycoinositolphospholipid from Trypanosoma cruzi: structure, biosynthesis and immunobiology. Adv Parasitol, 56, 1-41 (2004)
- 49. M. A. Campos, I. C. Almeida, O. Takeuchi, S. Akira, E. P. Valente, D. O. Procopio, L. R. Travassos, J. A. Smith, D. T. Golenbock and R. T. Gazzinelli: Activation of Toll-like receptor-2 by glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchors from a protozoan parasite. J Immunol, 167(1), 416-23 (2001)
- 50. A. C. Oliveira, J. R. Peixoto, L. B. de Arruda, M. A. Campos, R. T. Gazzinelli, D. T. Golenbock, S. Akira, J. O. Previato, L. Mendonca-Previato, A. Nobrega and M. Bellio: Expression of functional TLR4 confers proinflammatory responsiveness to Trypanosoma cruzi glycoinositolphospholipids and higher resistance to infection with T. cruzi. *J Immunol*, 173(9), 5688-96 (2004)
- 51. M. A. Campos, M. Closel, E. P. Valente, J. E. Cardoso, S. Akira, J. I. Alvarez-Leite, C. Ropert and R. T. Gazzinelli: Impaired production of proinflammatory cytokines and host resistance to acute infection with Trypanosoma cruzi in mice lacking functional myeloid differentiation factor 88. *J Immunol*, 172(3), 1711-8 (2004)
- 52. A. Bafica, H. C. Santiago, R. Goldszmid, C. Ropert, R. T. Gazzinelli and A. Sher: Cutting edge: TLR9 and TLR2 signaling together account for MyD88-dependent control of parasitemia in Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Immunol*, 177(6), 3515-9 (2006)
- 53. D. de Kleijn and G. Pasterkamp: Toll-like receptors in cardiovascular diseases. *Cardiovasc Res*, 60(1), 58-67 (2003)
- 54. S. Frantz, L. Kobzik, Y. D. Kim, R. Fukazawa, R. Medzhitov, R. T. Lee and R. A. Kelly: Toll4 (TLR4)

- expression in cardiac myocytes in normal and failing myocardium. *J Clin Invest*, 104(3), 271-80 (1999)
- 55. N. Frey and E. N. Olson: Cardiac hypertrophy: the good, the bad, and the ugly. *Annu Rev Physiol*, 65, 45-79 (2003)
- 56. S. M. Schwartz, J. Y. Duffy, J. M. Pearl and D. P. Nelson: Cellular and molecular aspects of myocardial dysfunction. *Crit Care Med*, 29(10 Suppl), S214-9 (2001)
- 57. V. P. van Empel and L. J. De Windt: Myocyte hypertrophy and apoptosis: a balancing act. *Cardiovasc Res*, 63(3), 487-99 (2004)
- 58. C. A. Petersen and B. A. Burleigh: Role for interleukin-1 beta in Trypanosoma cruzi-induced cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *Infect Immun*, 71(8), 4441-7 (2003)
- 59. J. C. Aliberti, M. A. Cardoso, G. A. Martins, R. T. Gazzinelli, L. Q. Vieira and J. S. Silva: Interleukin-12 mediates resistance to Trypanosoma cruzi in mice and is produced by murine macrophages in response to live trypomastigotes. *Infect Immun*, 64(6), 1961-7 (1996)
- 60. J. S. Silva, P. J. Morrissey, K. H. Grabstein, K. M. Mohler, D. Anderson and S. G. Reed: Interleukin 10 and interferon gamma regulation of experimental Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Exp Med.* 175(1), 169-74 (1992)
- 61. J. S. Silva, G. N. Vespa, M. A. Cardoso, J. C. Aliberti and F. Q. Cunha: Tumor necrosis factor alpha mediates resistance to Trypanosoma cruzi infection in mice by inducing nitric oxide production in infected gamma interferon-activated macrophages. *Infect Immun*, 63(12), 4862-7 (1995)
- 62. F. Torrico, H. Heremans, M. T. Rivera, E. Van Marck, A. Billiau and Y. Carlier: Endogenous IFN-gamma is required for resistance to acute Trypanosoma cruzi infection in mice. *J Immunol*, 146(10), 3626-32 (1991)
- 63. I. C. Almeida and R. T. Gazzinelli: Proinflammatory activity of glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchors derived from Trypanosoma cruzi: structural and functional analyses. *J Leukoc Biol*, 70(4), 467-77 (2001)
- 64. L. K. Shoda, K. A. Kegerreis, C. E. Suarez, I. Roditi, R. S. Corral, G. M. Bertot, J. Norimine and W. C. Brown: DNA from protozoan parasites Babesia bovis, Trypanosoma cruzi, and T. brucei is mitogenic for B lymphocytes and stimulates macrophage expression of interleukin-12, tumor necrosis factor alpha, and nitric oxide. *Infect Immun*, 69(4), 2162-71 (2001)
- 65. M. M. Camargo, I. C. Almeida, M. E. Pereira, M. A. Ferguson, L. R. Travassos and R. T. Gazzinelli: Glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored mucin-like glycoproteins isolated from Trypanosoma cruzi trypomastigotes initiate the synthesis of proinflammatory cytokines by macrophages. *J Immunol*, 158(12), 5890-901 (1997)

- 66. F. Cardillo, J. C. Voltarelli, S. G. Reed and J. S. Silva: Regulation of Trypanosoma cruzi infection in mice by gamma interferon and interleukin 10: role of NK cells. *Infect Immun*, 64(1), 128-34 (1996)
- 67. M. M. Camargo, A. C. Andrade, I. C. Almeida, L. R. Travassos and R. T. Gazzinelli: Glycoconjugates isolated from Trypanosoma cruzi but not from Leishmania species membranes trigger nitric oxide synthesis as well as microbicidal activity in IFN-gamma-primed macrophages. *J Immunol*, 159(12), 6131-9 (1997)
- 68. R. T. Gazzinelli, I. P. Oswald, S. Hieny, S. L. James and A. Sher: The microbicidal activity of interferongamma-treated macrophages against Trypanosoma cruzi involves an L-arginine-dependent, nitrogen oxide-mediated mechanism inhibitable by interleukin-10 and transforming growth factor-beta. *Eur J Immunol*, 22(10), 2501-6 (1992)
- 69. C. Holscher, G. Kohler, U. Muller, H. Mossmann, G. A. Schaub and F. Brombacher: Defective nitric oxide effector functions lead to extreme susceptibility of Trypanosoma cruzi-infected mice deficient in gamma interferon receptor or inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Infect Immun*, 66(3), 1208-15 (1998)
- 70. J. S. Silva, J. C. Aliberti, G. A. Martins, M. A. Souza, J. T. Souto and M. A. Padua: The role of IL-12 in experimental Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Braz J Med Biol Res*, 31(1), 111-5 (1998)
- 71. G. N. Vespa, F. Q. Cunha and J. S. Silva: Nitric oxide is involved in control of Trypanosoma cruzi-induced parasitemia and directly kills the parasite *in vitro*. *Infect Immun*, 62(11), 5177-82 (1994)
- 72. F. R. Gutierrez, T. W. Mineo, W. R. Pavanelli, P. M. Guedes and J. S. Silva: The effects of nitric oxide on the immune system during Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*, 104 Suppl 1, 236-45 (2009)
- 73. J. C. Aliberti, J. T. Souto, A. P. Marino, J. Lannes-Vieira, M. M. Teixeira, J. Farber, R. T. Gazzinelli and J. S. Silva: Modulation of chemokine production and inflammatory responses in interferon-gamma- and tumor necrosis factor-R1-deficient mice during Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Am J Pathol*, 158(4), 1433-40 (2001)
- 74. J. S. Silva, D. R. Twardzik and S. G. Reed: Regulation of Trypanosoma cruzi infections *in vitro* and *in vivo* by transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta). *J Exp Med*, 174(3), 539-45 (1991)
- 75. S. G. Reed, C. E. Brownell, D. M. Russo, J. S. Silva, K. H. Grabstein and P. J. Morrissey: IL-10 mediates susceptibility to Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Immunol*, 153(7), 3135-40 (1994)
- 76. K. Schroder, P. J. Hertzog, T. Ravasi and D. A. Hume: Interferon-gamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. *J Leukoc Biol*, 75(2), 163-89 (2004)

- 77. S. Ehrt, D. Schnappinger, S. Bekiranov, J. Drenkow, S. Shi, T. R. Gingeras, T. Gaasterland, G. Schoolnik and C. Nathan: Reprogramming of the macrophage transcriptome in response to interferon-gamma and Mycobacterium tuberculosis: signaling roles of nitric oxide synthase-2 and phagocyte oxidase. *J Exp Med*, 194(8), 1123-40 (2001)
- 78. G. A. Taylor, M. Jeffers, D. A. Largaespada, N. A. Jenkins, N. G. Copeland and G. F. Woude: Identification of a novel GTPase, the inducibly expressed GTPase, that accumulates in response to interferon gamma. *J Biol Chem*, 271(34), 20399-405 (1996)
- 79. G. A. Taylor, C. G. Feng and A. Sher: p47 GTPases: regulators of immunity to intracellular pathogens. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 4(2), 100-9 (2004)
- 80. J. D. MacMicking: Immune control of phagosomal bacteria by p47 GTPases. *Curr Opin Microbiol*, 8(1), 74-82 (2005)
- 81. J. D. MacMicking: IFN-inducible GTPases and immunity to intracellular pathogens. *Trends Immunol*, 25(11), 601-9 (2004)
- 82. A. P. de Souza, B. Tang, H. B. Tanowitz, S. M. Factor, V. Shtutin, J. Shirani, G. A. Taylor, L. M. Weiss and L. A. Jelicks: Absence of interferon-gamma-inducible gene IGTP does not significantly alter the development of chagasic cardiomyopathy in mice infected with Trypanosoma cruzi (Brazil strain). *J Parasitol*, 89(6), 1237-9 (2003)
- 83. C. M. Collazo, G. S. Yap, G. D. Sempowski, K. C. Lusby, L. Tessarollo, G. F. Woude, A. Sher and G. A. Taylor: Inactivation of LRG-47 and IRG-47 reveals a family of interferon gamma-inducible genes with essential, pathogen-specific roles in resistance to infection. *J Exp Med*, 194(2), 181-8 (2001)
- 84. S. Martens, K. Sabel, R. Lange, R. Uthaiah, E. Wolf and J. C. Howard: Mechanisms regulating the positioning of mouse p47 resistance GTPases LRG-47 and IIGP1 on cellular membranes: retargeting to plasma membrane induced by phagocytosis. *J Immunol*, 173(4), 2594-606 (2004)
- 85. J. D. MacMicking, G. A. Taylor and J. D. McKinney: Immune control of tuberculosis by IFN-gamma-inducible LRG-47. *Science*, 302(5645), 654-9 (2003)
- 86. H. C. Santiago, C. G. Feng, A. Bafica, E. Roffe, R. M. Arantes, A. Cheever, G. Taylor, L. Q. Vieira, J. Aliberti, R. T. Gazzinelli and A. Sher: Mice deficient in LRG-47 display enhanced susceptibility to Trypanosoma cruzi infection associated with defective hemopoiesis and intracellular control of parasite growth. *J Immunol*, 175(12), 8165-72 (2005)
- 87. H. A. Young, D. M. Klinman, D. A. Reynolds, K. J. Grzegorzewski, A. Nii, J. M. Ward, R. T. Winkler-Pickett, J. R. Ortaldo, J. J. Kenny and K. L. Komschlies: Bone marrow and thymus expression of interferon-gamma results in severe B-cell lineage reduction, T-cell lineage

- alterations, and hematopoietic progenitor deficiencies. *Blood*, 89(2), 583-95 (1997)
- 88. J. M. Gimble, K. Medina, J. Hudson, M. Robinson and P. W. Kincade: Modulation of lymphohematopoiesis in long-term cultures by gamma interferon: direct and indirect action on lymphoid and stromal cells. *Exp Hematol*, 21(2), 224-30 (1993)
- 89. B. A. Garvy and R. L. Riley: IFN-gamma abrogates IL-7-dependent proliferation in pre-B cells, coinciding with onset of apoptosis. *Immunology*, 81(3), 381-8 (1994)
- 90. P. M. da Matta Guedes, F. R. Gutierrez, F. L. Maia, C. M. Milanezi, G. K. Silva, W. R. Pavanelli and J. S. Silva: IL-17 produced during Trypanosoma cruzi infection plays a central role in regulating parasite-induced myocarditis. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis*, 4(2), e604 (2010)
- 91. Y. Miyazaki, S. Hamano, S. Wang, Y. Shimanoe, Y. Iwakura and H. Yoshida: IL-17 is necessary for host protection against acute-phase Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Immunol*, 185(2), 1150-7 (2010)
- 92. A. E. Proudfoot: Chemokine receptors: multifaceted therapeutic targets. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2(2), 106-15 (2002)
- 93. D. D. Taub, K. Conlon, A. R. Lloyd, J. J. Oppenheim and D. J. Kelvin: Preferential migration of activated CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in response to MIP-1 alpha and MIP-1 beta. *Science*, 260(5106), 355-8 (1993)
- 94. J. L. Gao, T. A. Wynn, Y. Chang, E. J. Lee, H. E. Broxmeyer, S. Cooper, H. L. Tiffany, H. Westphal, J. Kwon-Chung and P. M. Murphy: Impaired host defense, hematopoiesis, granulomatous inflammation and type 1-type 2 cytokine balance in mice lacking CC chemokine receptor 1. *J Exp Med*, 185(11), 1959-68 (1997)
- 95. M. M. Teixeira, R. T. Gazzinelli and J. S. Silva: Chemokines, inflammation and Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Trends Parasitol*, 18(6), 262-5 (2002)
- 96. B. Moser and P. Loetscher: Lymphocyte traffic control by chemokines. *Nat Immunol*, 2(2), 123-8 (2001)
- 97. F. S. Machado, G. A. Martins, J. C. Aliberti, F. L. Mestriner, F. Q. Cunha and J. S. Silva: Trypanosoma cruzi-infected cardiomyocytes produce chemokines and cytokines that trigger potent nitric oxide-dependent trypanocidal activity. *Circulation*, 102(24), 3003-8 (2000)
- 98. Z. Brener and R. T. Gazzinelli: Immunological control of Trypanosoma cruzi infection and pathogenesis of Chagas' disease. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol*, 114(2), 103-10 (1997)
- 99. J. C. Aliberti, F. S. Machado, J. T. Souto, A. P. Campanelli, M. M. Teixeira, R. T. Gazzinelli and J. S. Silva: beta-Chemokines enhance parasite uptake and promote nitric oxide-dependent microbiostatic activity in

- murine inflammatory macrophages infected with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Infect Immun*, 67(9), 4819-26 (1999)
- 100. A. Talvani, C. S. Ribeiro, J. C. Aliberti, V. Michailowsky, P. V. Santos, S. M. Murta, A. J. Romanha, I. C. Almeida, J. Farber, J. Lannes-Vieira, J. S. Silva and R. T. Gazzinelli: Kinetics of cytokine gene expression in experimental chagasic cardiomyopathy: tissue parasitism and endogenous IFN-gamma as important determinants of chemokine mRNA expression during infection with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Microbes Infect*, 2(8), 851-66 (2000)
- 101. P. S. Coelho, A. Klein, A. Talvani, S. F. Coutinho, O. Takeuchi, S. Akira, J. S. Silva, H. Canizzaro, R. T. Gazzinelli and M. M. Teixeira: Glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored mucin-like glycoproteins isolated from Trypanosoma cruzi trypomastigotes induce in vivo leukocyte recruitment dependent on MCP-1 production by IFN-gamma-primedmacrophages. J Leukoc Biol, 71(5), 837-44 (2002)
- 102. P. V. dos Santos, E. Roffe, H. C. Santiago, R. A. Torres, A. P. Marino, C. N. Paiva, A. A. Silva, R. T. Gazzinelli and J. Lannes-Vieira: Prevalence of CD8(+)alpha beta T cells in Trypanosoma cruzi-elicited myocarditis is associated with acquisition of CD62L(Low)LFA-1(High)VLA-4(High) activation phenotype and expression of IFN-gamma-inducible adhesion and chemoattractant molecules. *Microbes Infect*, 3(12), 971-84 (2001)
- 103. F. S. Machado, N. S. Koyama, V. Carregaro, B. R. Ferreira, C. M. Milanezi, M. M. Teixeira, M. A. Rossi and J. S. Silva: CCR5 plays a critical role in the development of myocarditis and host protection in mice infected with Trypanosoma cruzi. *J Infect Dis.*, 191(4), 627-36 (2005)
- 104. J. L. Hardison, R. A. Wrightsman, P. M. Carpenter, W. A. Kuziel, T. E. Lane and J. E. Manning: The CC chemokine receptor 5 is important in control of parasite replication and acute cardiac inflammation following infection with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Infect Immun*, 74(1), 135-43 (2006)
- 105. A. P. Marino, A. da Silva, P. dos Santos, L. M. Pinto, R. T. Gazzinelli, M. M. Teixeira and J. Lannes-Vieira: Regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted (RANTES) antagonist (Met-RANTES) controls the early phase of Trypanosoma cruzi-elicited myocarditis. *Circulation*, 110(11), 1443-9 (2004)
- 106. D. D. Reis, E. M. Jones, S. Tostes, Jr., E. R. Lopes, G. Gazzinelli, D. G. Colley and T. L. McCurley: Characterization of inflammatory infiltrates in chronic chagasic myocardial lesions: presence of tumor necrosis factor-alpha+ cells and dominance of granzyme A+, CD8+lymphocytes. *Am J Trop Med Hyg*, 48(5), 637-44 (1993)
- 107. J. L. Hardison, R. A. Wrightsman, P. M. Carpenter, T. E. Lane and J. E. Manning: The chemokines CXCL9 and CXCL10 promote a protective immune response but do not

- contribute to cardiac inflammation following infection with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Infect Immun*, 74(1), 125-34 (2006)
- 108. C. R. Machado and A. L. Ribeiro: Experimental American trypanomiasis in rats: sympathetic denervation, parasitism and inflammatory process. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*, 84(4), 549-56 (1989)
- 109. I. R. Maldonado, M. L. Ferreira, E. R. Camargos, E. Chiari and C. R. Machado: Skeletal muscle regeneration and Trypanosoma cruzi-induced myositis in rats. *Histol Histopathol*, 19(1), 85-93 (2004)
- 110. E. Roffe, A. L. Souza, B. C. Caetano, P. P. Machado, L. S. Barcelos, R. C. Russo, H. C. Santiago, D. G. Souza, V. Pinho, H. B. Tanowitz, E. R. Camargos, O. Bruna-Romero and M. M. Teixeira: A DNA vaccine encoding CCL4/MIP-1beta enhances myocarditis in experimental Trypanosoma cruzi infection in rats. *Microbes Infect*, 8(12-13), 2745-55 (2006)
- 111. P. Petray, R. Corral, P. Meckert and R. Laguens: Role of macrophage inflammatory protein-1alpha (MIP-1alpha) in macrophage homing in the spleen and heart pathology during experimental infection with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Acta Trop*, 83(3), 205-11 (2002)
- 112. I. A. Khan, J. A. MacLean, F. S. Lee, L. Casciotti, E. DeHaan, J. D. Schwartzman and A. D. Luster: IP-10 is critical for effector T cell trafficking and host survival in Toxoplasma gondii infection. *Immunity*, 12(5), 483-94 (2000)
- 113. R. C. Melo and C. R. Machado: Trypanosoma cruzi: peripheral blood monocytes and heart macrophages in the resistance to acute experimental infection in rats. *Exp Parasitol*, 97(1), 15-23 (2001)
- 114. R. L. Tarleton, J. Sun, L. Zhang and M. Postan: Depletion of T-cell subpopulations results in exacerbation of myocarditis and parasitism in experimental Chagas' disease. *Infect Immun*, 62(5), 1820-9 (1994)
- 115. L. E. Fichera, M. C. Albareda, S. A. Laucella and M. Postan: Intracellular growth of Trypanosoma cruzi in cardiac myocytes is inhibited by cytokine-induced nitric oxide release. *Infect Immun*, 72(1), 359-63 (2004)
- 116. S. G. Reed: *In vivo* administration of recombinant IFN-gamma induces macrophage activation, and prevents acute disease, immune suppression, and death in experimental Trypanosoma cruzi infections. *J Immunol*, 140(12), 4342-7 (1988)
- 117. E. Cunha-Neto, P. C. Teixeira, S. G. Fonseca, A. M. Bilate and J. Kalil: Myocardial gene and protein expression profiles after autoimmune injury in Chagas' disease cardiomyopathy. *Autoimmun Rev*, 10(3), 163-5 (2011)
- 118. N. N. Rocha, S. Garcia, L. E. Gimenez, C. C. Hernandez, J. F. Senra, R. S. Lima, F. Cyrino, E. Bouskela, M. B. Soares, R. Ribeiro dos Santos and A. C. Campos de

- Carvalho: Characterization of cardiopulmonary function and cardiac muscarinic and adrenergic receptor density adaptation in C57BL/6 mice with chronic Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Parasitology*, 133(Pt 6), 729-37 (2006)
- 119. S. Garcia, C. O. Ramos, J. F. Senra, F. Vilas-Boas, M. M. Rodrigues, A. C. Campos-de-Carvalho, R. Ribeiro-Dos-Santos and M. B. Soares: Treatment with benznidazole during the chronic phase of experimental Chagas' disease decreases cardiac alterations. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, 49(4), 1521-8 (2005)
- 120. C. Guerreiro and A. Machado: Da reação de Bordet e Gengou na moléstia de Carlos Chagas como elemento diagnóstico. *Brasil med*, 27, 225-226 (1913)
- 121. R. T. Gazzinelli, M. E. Pereira, A. Romanha, G. Gazzinelli and Z. Brener: Direct lysis of Trypanosoma cruzi: a novel effector mechanism of protection mediated by human anti-gal antibodies. *Parasite Immunol*, 13(4), 345-56 (1991)
- 122. A. U. Krettli and Z. Brener: Resistance against Trypanosoma cruzi associated to anti-living trypomastigote antibodies. *J Immunol*, 128(5), 2009-12 (1982)
- 123. F. D. Cordeiro, O. A. Martins-Filho, M. O. Da Costa Rocha, S. J. Adad, R. Correa-Oliveira and A. J. Romanha: Anti-Trypanosoma cruzi immunoglobulin G1 can be a useful tool for diagnosis and prognosis of human Chagas' disease. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*, 8(1), 112-8 (2001)
- 124. L. M. Galvao, R. M. Nunes, J. R. Cancado, Z. Brener and A. U. Krettli: Lytic antibody titre as a means of assessing cure after treatment of Chagas disease: a 10 years follow-up study. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg*, 87(2), 220-3 (1993)
- 125. G. Levitus, M. Hontebeyrie-Joskowicz, M. H. Van Regenmortel and M. J. Levin: Humoral autoimmune response to ribosomal P proteins in chronic Chagas heart disease. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 85(3), 413-7 (1991)
- 126. P. M. Cossio, G. Damilano, M. G. De la Vega, M. T. Laguens, P. Cabeza Meckert, C. Diez and R. M. Arana: *In vitro* interaction between lymphocytes of Chagasic individuals and heart tissue. *Medicina (B Aires)*, 36(4), 287-93 (1976)
- 127. E. Borda, J. Pascual, P. Cossio, M. De La Vega, R. Arana and L. Sterin-Borda: A circulating IgG in Chagas' disease which binds to beta-adrenoceptors of myocardium and modulates their activity. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 57(3), 679-86 (1984)
- 128. L. Sterin-Borda and E. Borda: Role of neurotransmitter autoantibodies in the pathogenesis of chagasic peripheral dysautonomia. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 917, 273-80 (2000)
- 129. A. Talvani, M. O. Rocha, A. L. Ribeiro, E. Borda, L. Sterin-Borda and M. M. Teixeira: Levels of anti-M2 and

- anti-beta1 autoantibodies do not correlate with the degree of heart dysfunction in Chagas' heart disease. *Microbes Infect*, 8(9-10), 2459-64 (2006)
- 130. R. Jahns, V. Boivin, L. Hein, S. Triebel, C. E. Angermann, G. Ertl and M. J. Lohse: Direct evidence for a beta 1-adrenergic receptor-directed autoimmune attack as a cause of idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. *J Clin Invest*, 113(10), 1419-29 (2004)
- 131. N. J. Freedman and R. J. Lefkowitz: Anti-beta(1)-adrenergic receptor antibodies and heart failure: causation, not just correlation. *J Clin Invest*, 113(10), 1379-82 (2004)
- 132. W. O. Dutra, M. O. Rocha and M. M. Teixeira: The clinical immunology of human Chagas disease. *Trends Parasitol*, 21(12), 581-7 (2005)
- 133. W. O. Dutra, Z. M. da Luz, J. R. Cancado, M. E. Pereira, R. M. Brigido-Nunes, L. M. Galvao, D. G. Colley, Z. Brener, G. Gazzinelli and J. F. Carvalho-Parra: Influence of parasite presence on the immunologic profile of peripheral blood mononuclear cells from chagasic patients after specific drug therapy. *Parasite Immunol*, 18(11), 579-85 (1996)
- 134. W. O. Dutra, O. A. Martins-Filho, J. R. Cancado, J. C. Pinto-Dias, Z. Brener, G. Gazzinelli, J. F. Carvalho and D. G. Colley: Chagasic patients lack CD28 expression on many of their circulating T lymphocytes. *Scand J Immunol*, 43(1), 88-93 (1996)
- 135. R. P. Costa, K. J. Gollob, L. L. Fonseca, M. O. Rocha, A. C. Chaves, N. Medrano-Mercado, T. C. Araujo-Jorge, P. R. Antas, D. G. Colley, R. Correa-Oliveira, G. Gazzinelli, J. Carvalho-Parra and W. O. Dutra: T-cell repertoire analysis in acute and chronic human Chagas' disease: differential frequencies of Vbeta5 expressing T cells. *Scand J Immunol*, 51(5), 511-9 (2000)
- 136. E. Cunha-Neto, R. Moliterno, V. Coelho, L. Guilherme, E. Bocchi, L. Higuchi Mde, N. Stolf, F. Pileggi, L. Steinman and J. Kalil: Restricted heterogeneity of T cell receptor variable alpha chain transcripts in hearts of Chagas' disease cardiomyopathy patients. *Parasite Immunol*, 16(4), 171-9 (1994)
- 137. A. Talvani, M. O. Rocha, L. S. Barcelos, Y. M. Gomes, A. L. Ribeiro and M. M. Teixeira: Elevated concentrations of CCL2 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in chagasic cardiomyopathy. *Clin Infect Dis*, 38(7), 943-50 (2004)
- 138. R. C. Ferreira, B. M. Ianni, L. C. Abel, P. Buck, C. Mady, J. Kalil and E. Cunha-Neto: Increased plasma levels of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in asymptomatic/"indeterminate" and Chagas disease cardiomyopathy patients. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*, 98(3), 407-11 (2003)
- 139. A. Talvani, M. O. Rocha, A. L. Ribeiro, R. Correa-Oliveira and M. M. Teixeira: Chemokine receptor

- expression on the surface of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in Chagas disease. *J Infect Dis*, 189(2), 214-20 (2004)
- 140. Y. Belkaid: Regulatory T cells and infection: a dangerous necessity. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7(11), 875-88 (2007)
- 141. R. R. Tonelli, A. C. Torrecilhas, J. F. Jacysyn, M. A. Juliano, W. Colli and M. J. Alves: *In vivo* infection by Trypanosoma cruzi: The conserved FLY domain of the gp85/trans-sialidase family potentiates host infection. *Parasitology*, 1-12 (2010)
- 142. R. Sathler-Avelar, D. M. Vitelli-Avelar, A. Teixeira-Carvalho and O. A. Martins-Filho: Innate immunity and regulatory T-cells in human Chagas disease: what must be understood? *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*, 104 Suppl 1, 246-51 (2009)
- 143. P. A. Sales, Jr., D. Golgher, R. V. Oliveira, V. Vieira, R. M. Arantes, J. Lannes-Vieira and R. T. Gazzinelli: The regulatory CD4+CD25+ T cells have a limited role on pathogenesis of infection with Trypanosoma cruzi. *Microbes Infect*, 10(6), 680-8 (2008)
- 144. F. S. Mariano, F. R. Gutierrez, W. R. Pavanelli, C. M. Milanezi, K. A. Cavassani, A. P. Moreira, B. R. Ferreira, F. Q. Cunha, C. R. Cardoso and J. S. Silva: The involvement of CD4+CD25+ T cells in the acute phase of Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *Microbes Infect*, 10(7), 825-33 (2008)
- 145. J. A. Gomes, L. M. Bahia-Oliveira, M. O. Rocha, O. A. Martins-Filho, G. Gazzinelli and R. Correa-Oliveira: Evidence that development of severe cardiomyopathy in human Chagas' disease is due to a Th1-specific immune response. *Infect Immun*, 71(3), 1185-93 (2003)
- 146. L. C. Abel, L. V. Rizzo, B. Ianni, F. Albuquerque, F. Bacal, D. Carrara, E. A. Bocchi, H. C. Teixeira, C. Mady, J. Kalil and E. Cunha-Neto: Chronic Chagas' disease cardiomyopathy patients display an increased IFN-gamma response to Trypanosoma cruzi infection. *J Autoimmun*, 17(1), 99-107 (2001)
- 147. P. E. Souza, M. O. Rocha, E. Rocha-Vieira, C. A. Menezes, A. C. Chaves, K. J. Gollob and W. O. Dutra: Monocytes from patients with indeterminate and cardiac forms of Chagas' disease display distinct phenotypic and functional characteristics associated with morbidity. *Infect Immun*, 72(9), 5283-91 (2004)
- 148. L. M. Bahia-Oliveira, J. A. Gomes, J. R. Cancado, T. C. Ferrari, E. M. Lemos, Z. M. Luz, M. C. Moreira, G. Gazzinelli and R. Correa-Oliveira: Immunological and clinical evaluation of chagasic patients subjected to chemotherapy during the acute phase of Trypanosoma cruzi infection 14-30 years ago. *J Infect Dis*, 182(2), 634-8 (2000)
- 149. J. A. Gomes, L. M. Bahia-Oliveira, M. O. Rocha, S. C. Busek, M. M. Teixeira, J. S. Silva and R. Correa-Oliveira: Type 1 chemokine receptor expression in Chagas'

# Chagas disease and myocardial inflammation

disease correlates with morbidity in cardiac patients. *Infect Immun*, 73(12), 7960-6 (2005)

**Key Words:** Trypanosoma cruzi, Chagas disease, cardiac disease, inflammation, myocardial inflammation, immunity, autoimmunity, cytokines, chemokines, Toll-like receptors, Review

Send correspondence to: Herbert B. Tanowitz, Department of Pathology, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, 1300 Morris Park Avenue, Bronx, NY 10461, Tel: 718-430-3342, Fax: 718-430-8543, E-mail: herbert.tanowitz@einstein.yu.edu

http://www.bioscience.org/current/vol4E.htm